
Research Update:

Dominican Republic 'BB-/B' Ratings
Affirmed; Outlook Remains Stable

Primary Credit Analyst:

Manuel Orozco, Mexico City (52) 55-5081-4475; manuel.orozco@spglobal.com

Secondary Contact:

Marina Neves, Sao Paulo 55 11 3039-9719; marina.neves@spglobal.com

Table Of Contents

Overview

Rating Action

Rationale

Outlook

Key Statistics

Ratings Score Snapshot

Related Criteria

Ratings List

WWW.STANDARDANDPOORS.COM/RATINGSDIRECT APRIL 27, 2017   1



Research Update:

Dominican Republic 'BB-/B' Ratings Affirmed;
Outlook Remains Stable

Overview

• The Dominican Republic has a relatively diversified economy and higher
growth than its peers.

• Persistent and relatively high fiscal deficits, a gradually rising
general government debt burden, and weaknesses in governance and public
institutions are the main rating constraints.

• We are affirming our 'BB-/B' long- and short-term sovereign credit
ratings on the Dominican Republic.

• Our stable outlook reflects our expectation that economic growth above
peers during the next two years will balance continued fiscal deficits,
and stable external liquidity and external debt indicators.

Rating Action

On April 27, 2017, S&P Global Ratings affirmed its 'BB-/B' long- and
short-term sovereign credit ratings on the Dominican Republic. The outlook
remains stable. The transfer and convertibility (T&C) assessment is unchanged
at 'BB+'.

Rationale

The ratings on the Dominican Republic reflect its relatively diversified
economy that continues to grow, and is expected to continue to grow, above its
peers with a similar level of economic development. The ratings also consider
the Dominican Republic's monetary policy, which moved to inflation targeting
and greater exchange rate flexibility several years ago, and that the
Dominican Republic's monetary policy track record has strengthened. The
ratings are constrained by our assessment of the country's still-weak
institutional and governance effectiveness, growing general government debt
and interest burden, and relatively weak external profile.

We estimate the country's GDP per capita at US$7,420 in 2017. The Dominican
Republic posted real GDP growth of 6.7% in 2016, and its 7.1% average growth
rate of the last three years is the highest in the Latin American and
Caribbean region. It is also above global peers with similar levels of
economic development. In recent years, growth has been boosted by construction
(both public and private), mining projects such as the Pueblo Viejo gold mine,
tourism, and a recovery of agricultural output after a severe drought in 2015.
Moreover, low oil prices and growing remittances have supported domestic
consumption. We expect GDP growth during 2017-2020 to average 5%-5.5% (the
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country's estimated potential growth rate), above all major economies in the
region. Real GDP per capita growth is expected to average 4.2% during these
years.

Low oil prices, stable exports from free trade zones, and growing remittances
and tourism receipts helped to reduce the current account deficit (CAD) to
1.4% of GDP in 2016--the lowest in the last 11 years. Foreign direct
investment (FDI) and portfolio inflows exceeded the CAD, leading to rising
international reserves, which reached a historical high of US$6.1 billion in
2016.

Our base case assumes that the CAD will increase during 2017-2020 to around
2.5% of GDP on average, reflecting moderately higher oil and commodity prices.
We expect FDI and portfolio inflows to fully finance the CAD, resulting in
higher international reserves. That, plus a moderate increase in government
and private-sector external debt service, should keep gross external financing
needs just above 100% of current account receipts (CAR) plus usable
international reserves during 2017-2020. During the same period, we expect
narrow net external debt to be around 70% of CAR and net external liabilities
at 170% of CAR. The significant gap between narrow net external debt and net
external liabilities highlights the country's vulnerability to adverse
external conditions.

According to official data, the general government deficit (which includes the
central bank quasi-deficit and the results from the nonfinanicial public
sector) was 4.2% of GDP in 2016, below the 4.9% average of 2013-2015 and the
8% deficit of 2012 (an electoral year). Low oil prices (which reduced fiscal
transfers and the losses of the energy sector), revenue management efforts,
and controls on capital spending contained fiscal slippage during an electoral
year. The final 2016 results have not been published yet, but, in our opinion,
the deficit could be revised up, toward 5% of GDP.

Persistent general government deficits will likely boost net general
government debt toward 50% of GDP by 2020. The net debt stock includes central
bank certificates (equivalent to 13.2% of GDP in 2016) and excludes the
recapitalization bonds that the central government issued to capitalize the
central bank (equivalent to 4% of GDP) following the 2003-2004 bailout of the
banking sector. We expect general government debt to increase by an average of
4.6% of GDP during 2017-2020, reflecting both fiscal deficits and exchange
rate changes. Higher debt will raise interest payments, which we expect to
consume around 21% of general government revenues during 2017-2020 on average.
This figure is not fully comparable with peers since almost 25% of the central
government's interest bill is paid to the central bank to help recapitalize
it.

Due to its still-shallow domestic debt market (which is highly concentrated in
the central government and the central bank), the Dominican Republic is highly
dependent on external financing. More than 50% of the general government debt
is denominated in foreign currency. We assess the contingent liabilities as
limited. This considers assets of the deposit-taking financial institutions
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that are just below 50% of GDP. Non-deposit-taking institutions are not
material in size, mainly considering the size of the Dominican pension system
funds, which was less than 15% of GDP. Moreover, we incorporate much of the
debt of nonfinancial public enterprises into our general government debt
figures, as well as the fiscal results of large enterprises (such as energy
transmission and distribution public companies) into our calculation of
general government deficits.

The Dominican Republic's political system and public institutions have not
been able to reduce policy uncertainty following changes in presidential
administrations. They also do not provide a high level of checks and balances,
in our view. For example, there have been several political reforms during the
last 20 years to allow, regulate, or prohibit presidential reelection.

President Danilo Medina, from the Partido de la Liberación Dominicana (PLD),
is currently in the first year of his second four-year term. Although the PLD
has an overwhelming majority in the Senate (28 out of 32 seats) and the Lower
House (120 out of 178), internal party divisions and ongoing corruption
scandals have constrained effective policy decisions. Nevertheless, improved
monetary and fiscal policy execution during recent years has sustained rapid
economic growth.

Progress in implementing long-promised electricity and fiscal reform has
proven politically challenging but could alleviate fiscal pressure and reduce
the expected increase in the government's debt burden. The electricity reform
is designed to lower high energy generation costs, cut transmission losses and
theft (now around 30% of total generated energy in the island gets lost or
stolen), and set up an independent regulator to fix tariffs. Similarly, fiscal
reform (which is expected after energy reform) would expand the tax base, cut
tax exceptions and rates, and simplify the tax code. Implementation of these
reforms would reduce the country's fiscal and external vulnerability to higher
oil prices, as well as strengthen public finances.

In 2012, the central bank became operationally independent and moved to an
inflation-targeting regime, improving its policy track record. Inflation has
averaged 2.7% since then, near the lower end of the central bank's target (4%
plus/minus 1%). The central bank has allowed the Dominican Republic's peso to
float more freely, although it still intervenes in the foreign exchange
market. Its monetary transmission mechanism is constrained by quasi-fiscal
losses, a low level of domestic credit (below 30% of GDP in 2016), and shallow
domestic debt and capital markets. These factors constrain our long-term local
currency rating at 'BB-'.

The T&C assessment is 'BB+', two notches higher than the foreign currency
sovereign rating. This reflects our opinion that the likelihood of the
sovereign restricting access to foreign exchange that Dominican Republic-based
nonsovereign issuers need for debt service is moderately lower than the
likelihood of the sovereign defaulting on its foreign currency obligations.
The distinction is based on the outward orientation of the Dominican economy,
especially given the importance of tourism and tourism investment, CARs at 35%
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of GDP, and the fairly unrestrictive nature of Dominican Republic's
foreign-exchange regime.

Outlook

The stable outlook reflects our expectation of continuity in economic policies
and high GDP growth rates during the next two years. We also expect that
fiscal losses in the energy sector will contribute to persistent general
government deficits and a gradually rising debt burden.

An unexpected fall in GDP growth could contribute to higher fiscal deficits, a
faster increase in general government debt, and greater external
vulnerability. We could lower the rating as a result.

We could raise the ratings in the coming two years if the government is able
to strengthen public finances in order to reduce fiscal deficits, lower the
annual increase in its debt burden, and improve its external liquidity.

Key Statistics

Table 1

Dominican Republic--Selected Indicators

2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017f 2018f 2019f 2020f

ECONOMIC INDICATORS (%)

Nominal GDP (bil.

LC)

1,982.16 2,207.75 2,384.28 2,590.68 2,841.20 3,068.14 3,298.43 3,573.13 3,852.37 4,153.43 4,478.02

Nominal GDP (bil. $) 53.13 57.75 60.61 61.97 65.23 68.10 71.58 75.46 79.23 83.19 87.35

GDP per capita

($000s)

5.6 6.0 6.3 6.3 6.6 6.8 7.1 7.4 7.7 8.0 8.4

Real GDP growth 8.3 3.1 2.8 4.7 7.6 7.0 6.6 5.5 5.0 5.0 5.0

Real GDP per capita

growth

7.2 2.0 1.7 3.6 6.5 6.0 5.6 4.5 4.0 4.1 4.1

Real investment

growth

16.5 (2.7) (0.0) 2.0 11.8 20.8 11.1 6.0 6.0 6.0 6.0

Investment/GDP 26.2 24.8 24.2 23.7 23.9 23.5 23.0 23.1 23.3 23.5 23.7

Savings/GDP 18.6 17.3 17.8 19.5 20.6 21.5 21.6 21.1 21.0 20.8 20.6

Exports/GDP 22.6 24.2 24.6 25.3 25.6 24.7 25.2 25.2 25.3 25.3 25.3

Real exports growth 15.9 7.3 5.8 8.5 7.3 2.5 6.7 3.0 3.0 3.0 3.0

Unemployment rate 14.3 14.6 14.7 15.0 14.5 14.0 14.0 15.0 15.0 15.0 15.0

EXTERNAL INDICATORS (%)

Current account

balance/GDP

(7.6) (7.5) (6.4) (4.1) (3.3) (2.0) (1.4) (2.0) (2.3) (2.7) (3.1)

Current account

balance/CARs

(23.6) (22.4) (19.2) (12.0) (9.6) (5.8) (4.0) (5.9) (6.8) (7.9) (8.9)

CARs/GDP 32.0 33.5 33.3 34.4 34.8 33.9 34.4 34.4 34.4 34.5 34.6

Trade balance/GDP (15.8) (15.5) (14.4) (11.9) (11.3) (11.0) (10.6) (11.8) (12.5) (13.3) (14.0)
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Table 1

Dominican Republic--Selected Indicators (cont.)

2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017f 2018f 2019f 2020f

Net FDI/GDP 3.8 3.9 5.2 3.2 3.4 3.3 3.4 2.9 2.9 2.7 2.6

Net portfolio equity

inflow/GDP

1.4 1.3 0.6 2.9 2.3 2.1 2.4 2.1 2.0 2.0 1.8

Gross external

financing

needs/CARs plus

usable reserves

114.7 119.2 114.2 115.1 111.4 107.5 103.5 103.1 103.1 103.1 104.6

Narrow net external

debt/CARs

69.7 69.1 78.7 78.3 78.7 74.6 73.2 73.0 72.0 72.6 73.0

Net external

liabilities/CARs

150.4 150.9 166.4 170.4 174.0 178.6 177.5 173.9 169.9 167.6 165.0

Short-term external

debt by remaining

maturity/CARs

11.2 16.3 14.4 17.4 19.7 19.3 16.7 16.6 17.7 19.0 20.0

Usable

reserves/CAPs

(months)

1.7 1.6 1.7 1.3 1.8 1.9 1.9 2.1 2.3 2.6 2.6

Usable reserves (mil.

$)

3,157 3,423 2,658 3,644 3,777 4,061 4,875 5,665 6,598 7,026 7,452

FISCAL INDICATORS (%, General government)

Balance/GDP (4.0) (4.3) (8.0) (5.4) (4.5) (4.7) (4.2) (3.9) (3.7) (3.6) (5.0)

Change in debt/GDP 5.3 3.3 7.8 7.6 3.4 3.4 6.0 4.5 4.2 4.2 5.5

Primary

balance/GDP

(2.2) (2.3) (5.6) (3.2) (2.1) (2.1) (1.3) (0.9) (0.7) (0.6) (1.8)

Revenue/GDP 13.1 12.9 13.6 14.4 14.8 14.5 14.8 14.8 14.8 14.8 14.2

Expenditures/GDP 17.1 17.2 21.5 19.8 19.3 19.2 19.0 18.7 18.5 18.4 19.2

Interest /revenues 13.8 15.7 17.4 15.9 16.7 18.0 19.6 20.0 20.3 20.6 22.2

Debt/GDP 35.2 34.9 40.1 44.5 44.0 44.2 47.0 47.9 48.7 49.3 51.2

Debt/Revenue 268.8 270.0 295.5 309.6 298.1 304.5 318.0 323.9 329.1 333.5 359.7

Net debt/GDP 32.6 32.4 38.3 42.2 42.5 42.9 45.6 46.5 47.4 48.2 50.1

Liquid assets/GDP 2.6 2.4 1.7 2.4 1.5 1.2 1.5 1.4 1.3 1.2 1.1

MONETARY INDICATORS (%)

CPI growth 6.2 7.8 3.9 3.9 1.6 2.3 1.7 2.7 2.7 2.7 2.7

GDP deflator growth 5.4 8.0 5.1 3.7 1.9 0.9 0.8 2.7 2.7 2.7 2.7

Exchange rate,

year-end (LC/$)

37.9 38.8 40.4 42.8 44.4 45.7 46.7 48.0 49.3 50.6 51.9

Banks' claims on

resident non-gov't

sector growth

20.4 12.8 5.6 14.9 19.9 18.0 12.0 8.3 7.9 7.9 7.9

Banks' claims on

resident non-gov't

sector/GDP

22.2 22.5 22.0 23.2 25.4 27.7 28.9 28.9 28.9 28.9 29.0

Foreign currency

share of residents'

bank deposits

37.8 36.9 38.7 39.2 40.9 40.3 39.7 39.7 39.7 39.7 39.7
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Table 1

Dominican Republic--Selected Indicators (cont.)

2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017f 2018f 2019f 2020f

Real effective

exchange rate

growth

0.0 0.7 0.2 (2.4) (2.2) 2.2 (0.3) N/A N/A N/A N/A

Note: Savings is defined as investment plus the current account surplus (deficit). Investment is defined as expenditure on capital goods, including

plant, equipment, and housing, plus the change in inventories. Banks are other depository corporations other than the central bank, whose

liabilities are included in the national definition of broad money. Gross external financing needs are defined as current account payments plus

short-term external debt at the end of the prior year plus nonresident deposits at the end of the prior year plus long-term external debt maturing

within the year. Narrow net external debt is defined as the stock of foreign and local currency public- and private-sector borrowings from

nonresidents minus official reserves minus public-sector liquid assets held by nonresidents minus financial-sector loans to, deposits with, or

investments in nonresident entities. A negative number indicates net external lending. The data and ratios above result from S&P Global Ratings'

own calculations, drawing on national as well as international sources, reflecting S&P Global Ratings' independent view on the timeliness,

coverage, accuracy, credibility, and usability of available information. LC--Local currency. CARs--Current account receipts. FDI--Foreign direct

investment. CAPs--Current account payments. f--Forecast.

Ratings Score Snapshot

Table 2

Dominican Republic--Ratings Score Snapshot

Key rating factors Assessments

Institutional assessment Weakness

Economic assessment Neutral

External assessment Weakness

Fiscal assessment: flexibility and performance Weakness

Fiscal assessment: debt burden Weakness

Monetary assessment Neutral

Note: S&P Global Ratings' analysis of sovereign creditworthiness rests on its assessment and scoring of five key rating factors: (i) institutional

assessment; (ii) economic assessment; (iii) external assessment; (iv) the average of fiscal flexibility and performance, and debt burden; and (v)

monetary assessment. Each of the factors is assessed on a continuum spanning from 1 (strongest) to 6 (weakest). Section V.B of S&P Global

Ratings' "Sovereign Rating Methodology," published on Dec. 23, 2014, summarizes how the various factors are combined to derive the sovereign

foreign currency rating, while section V.C details how the scores are derived. The ratings score snapshot summarizes whether we consider that

the individual rating factors listed in our methodology constitute a strength or a weakness to the sovereign credit profile, or whether we consider

them to be neutral. The concepts of "strength", "neutral", or "weakness" are absolute, rather than in relation to sovereigns in a given rating

category. Therefore, highly rated sovereigns will typically display more strengths, and lower rated sovereigns more weaknesses. In accordance

with S&P Global Ratings' sovereign ratings methodology, a change in assessment of the aforementioned factors does not in all cases lead to a

change in the rating, nor is a change in the rating necessarily predicated on changes in one or more of the assessments.

Related Criteria

• General Criteria: Methodology For Linking Long-Term And Short-Term Ratings
, April 7, 2017

• Criteria - Governments - Sovereigns: Sovereign Rating Methodology, Dec.
23, 2014

• General Criteria: Use Of CreditWatch And Outlooks, Sept. 14, 2009
• General Criteria: Methodology: Criteria For Determining Transfer And
Convertibility Assessments, May 18, 2009
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In accordance with our relevant policies and procedures, the Rating Committee
was composed of analysts that are qualified to vote in the committee, with
sufficient experience to convey the appropriate level of knowledge and
understanding of the methodology applicable (see 'Related Criteria And
Research'). At the onset of the committee, the chair confirmed that the
information provided to the Rating Committee by the primary analyst had been
distributed in a timely manner and was sufficient for Committee members to
make an informed decision.

After the primary analyst gave opening remarks and explained the
recommendation, the Committee discussed key rating factors and critical issues
in accordance with the relevant criteria. Qualitative and quantitative risk
factors were considered and discussed, looking at track-record and forecasts.

The committee agreed that "fiscal rating factor" and "external rating factor"
had deteriorated. All other key rating factors were unchanged.

The chair ensured every voting member was given the opportunity to articulate
his/her opinion. The chair or designee reviewed the draft report to ensure
consistency with the Committee decision. The views and the decision of the
rating committee are summarized in the above rationale and outlook. The
weighting of all rating factors is described in the methodology used in this
rating action (see 'Related Criteria And Research').

Ratings List

Ratings Affirmed

Dominican Republic
Sovereign Credit Rating BB-/Stable/B
Transfer & Convertibility Assessment BB+
Senior Unsecured BB-

Certain terms used in this report, particularly certain adjectives used to
express our view on rating relevant factors, have specific meanings ascribed
to them in our criteria, and should therefore be read in conjunction with such
criteria. Please see Ratings Criteria at www.standardandpoors.com for further
information. Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of
RatingsDirect at www.globalcreditportal.com and at www.spcapitaliq.com. All
ratings affected by this rating action can be found on the S&P Global Ratings'
public website at www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located
in the left column.
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